MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH MEETING
JUNE 13, 2007

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on June 13, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.
THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President


Michael D. Miscoe
Charles McCauley





P. Scott Moore 
John Walters
Bryan Bozovich
Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Daniel W. Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager
Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Richard Stern, Patrick Buchnowski, Albert Diehl, Tiffany Wright, Forrest Schucker, Joe Bucks, Jeff Lang, Sandra Upor, James Brant, James Dewar, Karl Denison, James Lyons, Kathy Moore, Ronald Petrina, and Bader Abulaban.
The meeting was called to order at 7:02 P.M. by Terry L. St. Clair, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Approve the Minutes of the Meeting held on April 11, 2007 – St. Clair asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Miscoe moved and Walters seconded to approve the minutes as submitted.  All ayes, motion carried.

2.
Financial Reports – Manager reviewed the Income & Expense Report, the Budget Report and the List of Bills for May 31, 2007.  Manager would like to add the following additional outstanding bill to the List of Bills Report:  McBee, for deposit tickets and bank endorsement stamp, in the amount of $66.73.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Borough’s Financial Reports, including the amendments to the List of Bills Report.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Manager reviewed the Water Works Income & Expense Report and the List of Bills for May 31, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Water Work’s Financial Reports as presented.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Sewer Plant Financial Reports and the List of Bills of May 31, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Sewer Plant Financial Reports as submitted.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Summary of Account Balance Report for May 31, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Summary of Account Balance Report for May 31, 2007.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Welcome Visitors - Richard Stern, Patrick Buchnowski, Albert Diehl, Tiffany Wright, Forrest Schucker, Joe Bucks, Jeff Lang, Sandra Upor, James Brant, James Dewar, Karl Denison, James Lyons, Kathy Moore, Ronald Petrina, and Bader Abulaban.
4.
Sandra Upor-A Request to Facilitate a Tap-in into the Municipal Sewage System for Delaware 11 – Ms. Upor stated that in December of 2005 she had approached Council about purchasing sewage tap for Delaware 11.  At that time, Council told her that she needed to submit a building permit application, a copy of the building plans, along with the appropriate fees for a water and sewer tap.

Ms. Upor did apply for a building permit to construct a residence on Delaware 11.  The Building Permit Application was denied because apparently the sewage treatment plant only services the Northwinds Lodge Complex.


Ms. Upor stated that she is ready to construct a house, she wants a tap, and she is requesting that the Borough facilitate her request.


Miscoe stated that the Borough would have to submit an application to the Department of Environmental Protection requesting an amendment to the NPDES Permit and we would have to show the new sewer line extension and what new area is being proposed to be serviced by the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant.


Attorney Rullo stated that he would write a letter to Jack Crislip from the Department of Environmental Protection to see what the Borough would need to do to the NPDES Permit to amendment the service area of the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant and inquire if an amendment to the Permit can be done before the Eutrophication Study of the Lake is complete.
5.
Public Comment:


A.
Albert Diehl – Glad to see the extra police presence on the lake.


B.
Richard Stern – The Service Corporation has received no follow up to the letter that was presented to the Borough Council at the May 23rd meeting.  Mayor Lichty stated that the letter was inappropriate and improper and he has no plans to acknowledge the letter.  As a matter of fact, Mark Persun, the Service Corporation’s Attorney even stated to him at the Service Corporation’s Annual Meeting that the motions really don’t mean anything.
6.
Legal Report:


A.
P.B.S. Coals-Clear Run Trust Agreement – There was some question as to whether or not the Borough was looking for a materials only agreement or is the Borough looking to be compensated for the employee’s time should it ever need to take over operations of the Clear Run Treatment facilities?  The Borough wants to be compensated for all costs associated with the operation of the Clear Run Treatment facilities should they ever have to take it over.  Attorney Rullo will do a follow-up with P.B.S. Coals.


B.
Universal American, Inc. – Attorney Rullo provided a copy of a letter from Attorney Donald Moreman, who represents David Markferding, with respect to the Borough erroneously listing Mr. Markferding as the owner of Universal American, Inc.  Universal American, Inc. is the record owner and Della M. Markferding is the owner of that company.  A copy of Attorney Rullo’s response to Attorney Moreman was provided to each Council Member.



A letter from Della Markferding was received notifying the Borough that Randy Musser of Musser Engineering is the acting agent for Universal American, Inc. and he has represented the Corporation with regard to the East Airpark land since 1994 and he will continue to be their exclusive representative.



A letter was received from Universal American, Inc., which was addressed to Musser Engineering, stating that the abandoned school bus has been removed from the site; the mobile office trailer has been contracted with Bob Feathers Company to be moved to a site outside the Borough.  Bob Feathers needs a moving permit, and they should have it either June 13th or June 14th.  The office trailer will be moved immediately upon the receipt of the permit.


C.
Adoption of Proposed Amendment to Boating Ordinance No. 116 – Miscoe made a motion to adopt the proposed amendment to Boating Ordinance No. 116 as presented and advertised.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


D.
Request for Public Records Pursuant to the Right to Know Law and Sample Request Form –Miscoe made a motion to adopt the Resolution for Access to Public Records and the Request Form as presented.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


E.
Formation of a Borough General Authority – Attorney Rullo informed Council that the Borough will no longer be able to use the County General Authority as a funding mechanism to borrow the money for Phase I and Phase II of the Dam Remediation Project.



Attorney Rullo recommended that the Borough consider forming their own General Authority.  The Borough would need to have a public meeting at least 30 days prior to filing the Articles of Incorporation and the Borough would need to appoint five (5) members to serve on the General Authority.  Council set the public meeting for Wednesday, July 25, 2007 at 6:30 P.M.


Dewar made a motion to adopt a resolution stating the Borough’s intention to adopt an Ordinance for the creation of a General Authority.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


F.
Public Official & Employee Ethics Act – Attorney Rullo informed Council that he received a letter from Attorney Robert P. Ging, Jr. who is representing Jim Lyons, regarding statements made during the March 28th public meeting concerning the conflict of interest issue.



Attorney Ging has raised questions relating to the appropriateness of certain members of Council voting on the proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment.  In particular, Attorney Gin is objecting to Terry St. Clair voting due to his role as President of St. Clair Resort Development, LLC; to Patricia Dewar, because her husband James Dewar is a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club; and to John Walters, because he allegedly built a garage that is non-conforming.



Attorney Ging is requesting that Attorney Rullo re-visit the opinion which he gave at the March 28th meeting and determine whether or not it is appropriate for members of Council, or other members who have a potential private pecuniary benefit, to vote on the amendments to the Zoning Ordinance.


Attorney Rullo stated that he expressed the opinion that Mr. St. Clair should recluse himself from all aspects of the proposed amendment to the Zoning Ordinance because of his development in a CR District and because he is essentially the sole owner of the affected part of that particular district.


As to Patricia Dewar, it is Attorney Rullo’s understanding that all but two members of the Borough Council are certificate holders of the Indian lake Golf Club.  It is further his understanding that all land surrounding the Indian Lake Golf Club is already zoned residential and that the only land that the amendment to the Zoning Ordinance would affect as it pertains to expanded use of multi-family dwellings in the CR District would be the golf course itself.  In other words, in order for the CR District at the Peninsula Golf Course area to be affected, the golf course or a portion thereof would have to be eliminated and used for construction of residential or multi-family residential purposes.  There has been no indication that there is even a remote possibility for that to occur.



Under the circumstances, Attorney Rullo is not convinced that a certificate holder of the Golf Club would have sufficient “private pecuniary benefit” to constitute a conflict of interest under the Public Official and Employee Ethics Act.  However, even assuming, without deciding, that a conflict would exist for Golf Club certificate holders, they would nevertheless not be precluded from voting because of a “voting by necessity” provision in the Ethics Act.



Section 1103 (j) – Where voting conflicts are not otherwise addressed by the Constitution of Pennsylvania or by any law, rule, regulation, order or ordinance, the following procedure shall be employed.  Any public official or public employee who in the discharge of his official duties would be required to vote on a matter that would result in a conflict of interest shall abstain from voting and, prior to the vote being taken, publicly announce and disclose the nature of his interest as a public record in a written memorandum filed with the person
responsible for recording the minutes of the meeting at which the vote is taken, provided that whenever a governing body would be unable to take any action on a matter before it because the number of members of the body required to abstain from voting under the provisions of this section makes the majority or other legally required vote of approval unattainable, then such members shall be permitted to vote if disclosures are made as otherwise provided herein.


Since five of the seven members of Borough Council would have the same conflict of interest, if there is one, i.e., being a certificate holder or immediate family member of a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club, once the information is disclosed, an appropriate vote could be taken and these people could vote; otherwise, a legally required vote of approval would be unattainable.  Attorney Rullo is therefore recommending that each and every member of Borough Council who is a certificate holder or member of the immediate family of a certificate holder should announce their certificate ownership, indicate that for purposes of the vote they will assume (without admitting) it to be a conflict of interest and, after such disclosure is made and the required disclosure form is completed, they should proceed to vote on the questions.


Lastly, Attorney Ging, on behalf of Mr. Lyons, raises the question that Council Members John Walters may have built a garage that is non-conforming.  He further contends that the voting on this Ordinance would allow the non-conforming use to now be accepted under the amended Zoning Ordinance that would result in a private pecuniary benefit to Mr. Walters.  It is Attorney Rullo’s understanding that Mr. Walters last year constructed a garage in conformance with an appropriate building permit that was issued to him and that no appeal was filed to the Zoning Hearing Board relative to the issuance of the building permit by the Zoning Enforcement Officer or with respect to the alleged failure of the construction to meet the requirements of the Ordinance.  While Attorney Rullo understands there may now be a question raised by Attorney Ging as to whether appropriate measurements were made, there has, to his knowledge, been no determination in any proper forum that Mr. Walters garage is non-conforming and, therefore, the Borough must assume it to conform to the relevant requirements.


Also, because of the fact that no appeal was taken to the issuance of the building permit within 30 days after commencement of construction was visible, the time period for challenging his construction is long since past.  Thus, Mr. Walters does not need the proposed amendment to validate the construction of his garage.  Accordingly, Attorney Rullo does not see any “private pecuniary benefit” to Mr. Walters from adoption of the amendment, and therefore, he sees no reason why the Ethics Act would preclude him from voting on the proposed amendment to the Zoning Ordinance.


Although neither the Borough nor Council Members are required to accept his advise, because the Ethics Act provides for certain protections for public officials who act in good faith reliance on a written, non-confidential opinion of the Solicitor, he wanted to give the Borough this written non-confidential opinion.

G.
Lyons Lawsuit – Attorney Rullo provided copies of the preliminary objections which he filed on behalf of the Borough in connection with the action filed by James Lyons to each Council Member.  Copies of the preliminary objections were also sent to Attorney Vincent A. Tucceri, and to Attorney Michael Sahlaney.


There Preliminary Objections are in the nature of a demurrer relative to Mr. Lyons’s lack of standing to sue in mandamus as well as his failure to exercise of exhaust appropriate statutory remedies.  Mr. Lyons lack of standing and failure to exhaust the appropriate remedies were well known to Attorney Tucceri and Mr. Lyons prior to the commencement of this litigation.  Even the most cursory of reviews prior to the commencement of the action would have led both Attorney Tucceri and Mr. Lyons to the conclusion that the lawsuit is procedurally and factually defective.  It is clear no effort was made to timely appeal the issuance of any building permits, despite actual and constructive notice of its issuance.  Not only has the visible construction been taking place for more than 200 days, but public announcements of the issuance of these building permits have occurred during questioning of the proposed amendments to the Zoning Ordinance.  Attorney Tucceri, Attorney Sahlaney, and Mr. Lyons were in attendance when those matters were discussed.



The legal contentions are not warranted by existing law and any pre-filing inquiry should have concluded that no action in mandamus would be sustained in the nature of the pleadings presented.



Attorney Rullo notified Attorney Tucceri that council shall authorize a motion for sanctions if this offending complaint is not withdrawn within 28 days after service of the written notice and demand to withdraw.  Hopefully, a motion for sanctions will not be necessary and this litigation will be withdrawn to avoid liability to Attorney Tucceri, the firm, his associate counsel and Mr. Lyons.
7.
Correspondence:

A.
Somerset County Planning Commission-Variance Approval to Reduce the Width of Streets in the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development Plan – The variance to reduce the width of the streets in the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development Plan was approved at the May 17, 2007 meeting of the Somerset County Planning Commission.  A copy of the approved variance was attached.

B.
Joseph and Cynthia Urbanowicz-Road Blockage on Tomahawk Trail – Mr. and Mrs. Urbanowicz would like to bring the condition of Tomahawk Trail to the Council’s attention.  There are large amounts of building debris on both shoulders of the road as well as on the road surface and a 10x12 storage shed has been left directly on the road for over eight months.  Pictures were included.


Council asked the Zoning Officer to see if Mr. Oliver was issued a building permit for a storage shed.  If no permit was issued than Mr. Oliver should be sent a violation notice.  The building debris would be covered under the Nuisance Ordinance and a violation notice should be sent on this as well.  Mr. Oliver should be given 30 days to clean-up the debris and if the situation is not corrected, a fine should be issued.

C.
Indian Lake Service Corporation-2007 Annual Fireworks Display - The Indian Lake Service Corporation sent a letter to the Council informing them that Terry Shaffer, Chief of the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department has been notified of their intentions to put off the fireworks display on the evening of July 1st at sunset.  The Indian Lake Service Corporation has contracted with The Little Big Shots, LTD to set off the fireworks.  Enclosed with the letter is a copy of their insurance certificate.  Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Indian Lake Service Corporation to proceed with contracting with The Little Big Shots, LTD and to permit them to use the inside elbow of the Indian Lake Dam Spillway for the fireworks display.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


D.
Indian Lake Service Corporation-Disposition of the May 23, 2007 Letter and any Intended Action of Council – Mr. Stern on behalf of the Indian Lake Service Corporation has requested that the Borough Council contact him to arrange further discussions to address the issues covered by the motion made by their membership.  No attempt has been made to arrange for those discussions.  Mr. Stern was surprised at the Council’s handling of this matter and therefore, he has an obligation to report the outcome of the issues raised to the property owners.  Mr. Stern is insisting that the Borough Council take action to discuss these issues by Friday, June 8th or he will be obligated to inform the property owners that Council has taken a position of dismissing their concerns without consideration or discussion.


E.
Musser Engineering-Universal American Request for Water Tap – Universal American, Inc. has completed all the items required by its approved Non-Residential Development Plan.  The old “Woodstock” bus, which is located on the property, is in the process of being removed.  Universal American would like to continue to store the mobile construction office on the site and they would agree to keep it in an area where it is not readily visible from any residential property.


Universal American has enclosed a check for $600.00 as payment for the water tap-in fee and they are requesting to be tapped-into the water system as soon as possible.


Council wanted the mobile construction office removed from site.  


Dewar made a motion that after compliance is verified by the Borough’s Zoning Enforcement Officer a tap into the Borough’s water system by Universal American will be permitted.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

F.
Kimberly Abulaban-Request for a Secondary Boat License – Mrs. Abulaban is requesting that the Borough consider increasing the number of secondary powered boat licenses that they will issue for the year.


Secretary informed Council that she has sold all the secondary powered and secondary non-powered licenses that were allowed for the 2007 boating season and she is still receiving requests for those licenses.


Walters made a motion to allow 15 additional secondary powered boat licenses (270 to 285).  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Walters made a motion to allow 25 additional secondary non-powered boat licenses (300 to 325).  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Council requested that Scott Moore contact Robert Kaufman and request a proposal from him on doing a boating study of the lake and what would be involved in order to determine the number of boats that should be allowed on the lake and what it would cost to do such a study.

G.
Musser Engineering-Universal American Requesting Rezoning of their Property from Commercial General to Multi-Family – Musser Engineering, on behalf of Universal American is requesting that the Borough consider changing the zoning classification on their property from Commercial General to multi-family.  Universal American would like the rezoning of their property to be included in the current revision of Zoning Ordinance No. 99.


Council requested that the Zoning Enforcement Officer write a letter to Universal American with the protocol for Zoning Map Change requests and to forward a copy of Section 908-913 of Zoning Ordinance No. 99.


Walters made a motion to change the regular Council Meeting date from June 27th to June 20th at 7:00 P.M. for general purposes and for the consideration to adopt the proposed zoning ordinance.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.  Manager was asked to advertise the meeting change in the Daily American and to send postcards to all residents of this meeting change.

8.
Committee Reports:


A.
Finance Report:



1.
Redemption of Certificate of Deposits – Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to redeem the following Certificate of Deposits and depending on the interest rate to either reinvest the funds into a 90 day C.D. or leave the funds in the checking account.




Water Quality Control C.D.  June 21, 2007
Corus Bank in the amount of $67,509.19




Water Works C.D.’s
   July 7, 2007
Corus Bank in the amount of $79,246.36







   July 7, 2007
Corus Bank in the amount of $52,830.91







   July 7, 2007
Corus Bank in the amount of $79,246.36




General Fund C.D.’s
   July 7, 2007
Corus Bank in the amount of $52,830.91







   July 7, 2007
Corus Bank in the amount of $52,830.91




Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


B.
Public Works:



1.
Navajo Lane – Harry Huzsek, Borough Superintendent, stated that he had a request from James Baird, owner of Navajo 7, to develop this road so that he has access to his property.  Attorney Rullo questioned if the road is laid out as a Borough road?  Huzsek stated that it shows on our maps, there is a road sign identifying Navajo Lane, however it is just overgrown with weeds, trees and brush and no road was ever constructed.  Huzsek noted that before any road is constructed a survey will need to be done.




Attorney Rullo stated that he is not sure what the Borough’s obligation is when there is a road that is identified on the Borough’s plan, identified by a road sign but there is not actual construction.  Attorney Rullo will need to research this matter further.


C.
Environmental Report:



1.
Update on Dam Remediation – Mayor Lichty reported that Phase 1 of the dam remediation project will be ready to bid shortly.  Phase 2 of the dam remediation project has been submitted to the Department of Environmental Protection for review.



2.
2007 Lake Draw Down – Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to apply for a permit with the Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission to lower the lake 7 feet in 2007 if the sluice gate work is completed.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


3.
Commercial Holding Tank – The Sewage Committee reviewed the Holding Tank Ordinance and the Act 537 Plan and they do allow for commercial holding tanks.  There needs to be a Commercial Holding Tank Maintenance Agreement prepared and the Sewage Committee will prepare a draft agreement and they will present it to Council for approval.


4.
2007 Weed Treatment Agreement – The weed treatment dates have been set for Monday, June 18th, Tuesday, June 19th, and Wednesday, June 20th.  Dewar made a motion to execute the agreement with William Kirkpatrick, the Aquatic Biologist, to do the herbicide treatment of the lake for a cost not to exceed $35,500.00.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

D.
Zoning Report:


1.
May Report of Building Permits Issued – Manager provided each council member with the May Building Permit Report.


2.
Robert Kaufman-Opinion on New Dock Proposal – On May 10, 2007 Mr. Kaufman had the opportunity to view the proposed site for the fifty foot docks at the bottom of the old ski slopes.  Mr. Kaufman saw no safety or navigational hazards associated with the proposed fifty foot docks.


3.
Musser Engineering-Municipal Notification of Permit Application for St. Clair Resort Development LLC-General NPDES Construction – Musser Engineering has provided notification to the Borough that St. Clair Resort Development LLC is applying for an NPDES General Permit for Construction Stormwater Discharge Permit from the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection.  A site location map, project narrative, and General Information Form was also provided.  Comments may be submitted to the DEP to become part of a land use review of this project within 30 days.  If no land use comments are received by the end of the comment period, DEP will assume that there are no substantive land use conflicts and will proceed with the normal application review process.  Council had no comments.
9.
Old Business:

A.
Indian Lake Ski Club-Slalom Course – Barry Lichty stated that he did contact Robert Kaufman to see if he would give an opinion as to whether or not a navigational hazard exists where the slalom course is placed and Mr. Kaufman would not express an opinion because he did not look at this location.


Miscoe recommended that since the Borough has received complaints about the placement of the slalom course and such concern has been raised about the boating traffic at this location of the lake, the Borough should get an expert opinion as to where the safest and best place on the lake would be to put the slalom course.


McCauley made a motion to allow the Ski Club to place the slalom course on the lake for the 2007 Boating Season at the same location as the previous year.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  5 ayes, 2 nayes, motion carried.
10.
New Business:  None.


With no further business to discuss, Miscoe moved and McCauley seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:50 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on June 20, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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